Handy Sanitary District

Regular Meeting of the Board

July 11, 2013
Minutes
Board Attendees: Chairperson Karen Nash, Secretary Arlin Sechrist, Norman Hunt, Tim Loflin, and Darcus Bisher

Staff Attendees: General Manager Tom Lynge, Clerk to the Board Renae Stafford, Finance/Office Manager Lisa Hedrick, Attorney Charles Harp 

Guest Attendees: see attached list
Karen Nash called the meeting to order and a moment of silence was observed. 

Approval of Minutes: The Board reviewed the June 6, 2013 Minutes and Tim Loflin made a motion to approve the Minutes as written. Arlin Sechrist seconded, passed by the Board 5-0.

Public Comment: Dan Caudle thanked the reasonable and responsible members of the Board for their efforts on the Badin Lake Sewer Project. 

Chris Skeen explained that his water bill is paid 99% of the time, but that he had recently been disconnected for non-payment. He expressed disagreement with the District’s policy to disconnect for the non-payment of one bill and provided comparisons of the cut off procedures of other companies through which he had various services. The Board agreed to research his account record and confirmed that all policies are subject to change at the Board’s discretion. Discussion followed regarding the use of online banking service, and the District’s policy to disconnect on the 10th of each month, following non-payment of a bill by the due date of the 21st of the prior month.   

RP Hughes explained that he owns property in Lake Shore and is waiting for sewer service to be available so that he can acquire a building permit from the county. He encouraged the Board to stay on the new engineering firm and move forward with completing the project as soon as possible. Karen Nash confirmed that a new engineering firm has been hired and that the Board is hopeful that the project’s progress will resume quickly.

Charles Hudson inquired whether there are any updates on the Badin Lake Sewer Project since he had inquired two weeks prior. He encouraged the Board to move forward and requested a time line for when Lake Shore residents can connect. Karen Nash explained the District cannot yet provide a specific date for sewer service to be available at his location.  

Adoption of the Agenda: The Board reviewed the draft agenda and Tim Loflin made a motion to approve the agenda as written, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 5-0. 

Bad Debt List: The Board reviewed the list of bad debt accounts for the fiscal year 2012-2013, and Lisa Hedrick explained that the list of inactive accounts included three locations with leaks, and that one account that had included payment of a sewer tap/pump fee. She provided the bad debt totals of several prior years, including 2011-2012 approximately $6,478.00, 2007 approximately $13,000.00, 2008 approximately $14,000.00, and 2009 approximately $8,200.00 Norman Hunt made a motion to approve the 2012-2013 bad debt list in the amount of $10,747.07, and to authorize staff to provide the list to the District’s service company for possible collection. Darcus Bisher seconded, passed by the Board 5-0. 

Authorization for Driving Privileges: Tom Lynge provided a map which indicated where employee Jay Thomas lived in comparison to the District office and the sewer pump stations. He explained that with Jay Thomas taking over the sewer system responsibilities, it makes more practical sense for him to drive a District truck to and from work/home for responding to situations at the pump stations. Charlie Harp advised that the employee be informed that the truck may only be driven to and from work, and for District-related use. Following discussion of whether the District’s auto insurance will cover the vehicle while at Jay’s residence, Arlin Sechrist made a motion to authorize Jay Thomas to drive the District truck, with the restrictions as recommended by the attorney and pending confirmation from the insurance company that the vehicle’s insurance coverage would not change while it was parked at his residence. Darcus Bisher seconded the motion, passed by the Board 5-0.

Reports:  

Financial: The Board reviewed the monthly financial report and Lisa Hedrick explained that the year-end report includes all invoices that the District currently has on hand. She explained that revenues are at 101%, and that on the expenses side, Water Purchased is at 91% including the new rate, Water Department is at 72% including $13,000.00 being moved to Capital Outlay for water tank maintenance, Wastewater Department is at 84% and Administrative Department is at 85%. Lisa Hedrick provided further explanation of three items over budget in the Wastewater Department, including that “Parts, Repair, and Maintenance” was over by $6,532.00 due to a $11,500.00 pump station repair completed in Badin Shores Resort and an increase in the Troy wastewater treatment costs because of inflow and infiltration following additional rain in June, that the line item “Telephone and Communications” was over by $29.34, and that the line item “General Insurance” was over by $1,045.00 in the Wastewater Department due to the costs being distributed differently in the departments after a workers compensation refund. She also explained that “Repair and Maintenance” in the Administrative Department was over budget by $414.00 primarily due to the difficulty in estimating an annual amount for the budget on the copier service, which is billed quarterly.     
Water Loss: Karen Nash discussed that the loss for the month was at 14%.
Clean Water Management Trust Fund: Lisa Hedrick explained that following CWMTF’s recent request for information concerning the grant reimbursement request submitted by the District in 2010, she has completed spreadsheets entailing invoices paid during that period , funds paid through both the grant and loan, and all requests submitted by the District for both the grant and loan. She further explained that she is compiling copies of the various invoices and other supporting documentation, also to provide to CWMTF. 

Arlin Sechrist discussed that in a recent conversation the federal investigator with the EPA had indicated that their investigation is still ongoing. 
IDSE Plan: Tom Lynge explained that with EPA new requirements for additional TTHM and HAA5 sampling from water systems, the District may want to consider the possible future addition of a chlorine booster station along Hwy 109.    
Marziano & McGougan: Tom Lynge confirmed that the contract for engineering services has been signed and that the engineering firm has received the hydraulic test results and are in the process of reviewing. He also discussed that the District’s field staff has a meeting scheduled next week with Marziano & McGougan, to coordinate where the sites will be dug for reviewing the infrastructure in the ground. He explained that if suitable substitutes had been used in the ground, acquiring the permit modification may be a quicker process. Tom Lynge also presented information for the Board to review, concerning possible options to explore which may address the hydrogen sulfide problems at the pump stations. He also confirmed that he has a meeting planned with a representative from the NC Rural Water Association to further research options. 
Arlin Sechrist made a motion to move to closed session to discuss Badin Lake Sewer Project litigation, Personnel, and Town of Denton contract matters, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 5-0. No action taken. Norman Hunt made a motion to move back into open session, seconded by Darcus Bisher, passed by the Board 5-0.

Arlin Sechrist made a motion to approve the Closed Session Minutes of May 23, 2013, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 5-0.

Norman Hunt made a motion to approve hiring Tim Carpenter as a consulting engineer to Leann Martin for litigation purposes with the Monroe Roadways/Young Construction Company lawsuit, at a maximum rate of $120.00 per hour, seconded by Darcus Bisher, passed by the Board 5-0.

Darcus Bisher made a motion for Karen Nash and Arlin Sechrist to serve as the District’s committee for the purpose of meeting with the Town of Denton’s committee. Norman Hunt seconded, passed by the Board 5-0. The Board also agreed that Tom Lynge and Renae Stafford should attend the upcoming August meeting as well.

Norman Hunt made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Arlin Sechrist, passed by the Board 5-0. Adjourned. 
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